



Mansfield District Council
Governance & Standards Committee Minutes

Date:  Wednesday 20 January 2021	Time:  6:00 PM	Place:  Virtual Meeting
	Present: 
	Councillor Terry Clay, Councillor Mark Fretwell, Mr. Andrew Hill, Councillor Brian Lohan, Mrs Meggie Morgan, Councillor Ann Norman, Councillor Andy Sissons, Councillor David M Smith, Councillor Roger Sutcliffe

	In Attendance: 
	Sarah Hall, Emma Cable, Dawn Edwards, Christine Fenton, Adrian Pullen, Gabriella Wright, Michael Butler (Mazars), Mark Surridge (Mazars) 




	
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	Apologies were received from Councillor Debra Barlow and Councillor Andrew Tristram.


	21/01
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	None.


	21/02
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

	
	The Minutes were proposed by Councillor Brian Lohan and seconded by Councillor Terry Clay. that the minutes be approved as a correct record subject to the confirmation that the wording of minute no 20/33 in relation to Company Voluntary Arrangements be amended to read –
“The member queried if there was a problem last financial year as well as this financial year with them?”


Resolved – that the minutes be confirmed as a correct record.

	21/03
	INTERNAL AUDIT PLAN UPDATE

	
	The Corporate Assurance Manager informed the Committee that the report was to provide the Committee with an update on delivery of the Internal Audit Plan that was approved in September 2020 by this Committee.
This report covered the progress that had been delivered for the Approved Plan for the period 1 September to 31 December 2020.
The Corporate Assurance Manager referred to Table 1 which indicated days allocated to task and days spent completing the tasks.  The days spent do not include items outside the scope of the Audit Plan which include for example leave.
The Officer then directed the Committee to the Notes within the plan.
The Officer stated that when the Plan was created the Council were in the Recovery Phase of Covid, since this time there have been 3 lockdowns that have had particular impact on the amount of time being spent on Covid related community and business grants.
This was one of the reasons that the Council introduced a flexible planning approach.
The Officer referred the Committee to the notes starting on page 23, further informing the Committee of relevant data where required:
Note 1 Procurement & Purchasing Arrangements.  The number of days on Purchasing was more than anticipated because management had requested that this be looked into in more detail in relation to compliance around raising Council orders.  This feeds into budget management and financial control.
Further time was spent with the LGA Consultants review of the Council’s procurement arrangements.  The final report was received in late December.  
In early January a meeting took place with the LGA Consultants and Nottingham Procurement Service to discuss the conclusions and recommendations.  As a result of that an Action Plan is being created with Nottingham City to implement the recommendations.  
The Conclusion of the report was positive concerning the robust arrangements in place with Nottingham City.  
The launch of the Procurement Strategy will be moving forward with a comprehensive training programme to supplement the Strategy.
Note 2 – Decision Making Arrangements were deferred because of the second national lockdown.  This work will commence this month. This should not be too onerous as the Council issued a guidance document on the process to be followed.  This was to ensure that the guidance continued to be followed in practice.
Note 3 – Contract Management.  Arrangements were deferred due to the lockdown.  Training will be provided on the Contract Management Arrangements, the training will be rolled out.
Note 4 – Additional days were used in the recruitment process.  As a result Meggie Morgan was appointed as an Independent Member to the Committee.
Note 5 – Less days spent on assurance mapping due to the introduction of the flexible planning approach.  To ensure a more real time and continuous assurance process was in place.  More management consultations and stake holders has meant that the assurance mapping was no longer required.
Note 6 - Additional days were spent on the National Fraud initiative uploading the required data onto the National Fraud Website. Including the upload of various documents.  Due to officers being redeployed into other areas, there were some staff that were new to the process resulting in more time being spent on the process.  This information will be used to feed into the Officer’s opinion on Counter Fraud Arrangements and provides external validation of what the Council has done.
Note 7- The review of Housing Grants was deferred due to the impact of Covid 19 upon the grant process, not many awards were granted during the period when this was planned to be reviewed, the transactional testing was therefore postponed until February/March 2021
Note 8 – The review of housing rents was deferred however, the Council are going to include this within the review of the financial systems. 
Note 9 – The review of the Payroll has been completed.  This was to gain assurances of how this was being managed remotely.
Note 10 –The IT review has now started and the Council are focussing on the amendments to the business continuity back up arrangements for remote working; and how this works differently and to test the new arrangements.
Note 11 – Due to the second national lockdown audit resources have been diverted to the process of validating applications for Covid 19 business and community grants. 
However the support of administering the grants, will be managed more effectively to ensure a balance that will allow for sufficient time to complete the necessary audit processes.  
The Officer then referred the Committee to Section 5, 5.1 – although the coverage of the Council’s internal processes by Internal Audit would be less than usual. The work that has been completed on the Strategic Risk Register and Counter Fraud arrangements has meant that the Corporate Assurance Manager is comfortable that this will still give a positive opinion.   The wording of the Opinion will be sufficiently detailed to explain this opinion.
Andrew Hill Independent Member stated that on the notes there were several actions that were deferred through to February due to the lockdown.  If this lockdown continues until April or May.  Would this mean that these actions could be deferred further until the end of the lockdown; and if this is the case would it pose any risks to the Council?
The Corporate Assurance Manager responded that this should not be the case going forward as this will be managed to ensure an appropriate balance.  
During the second lockdown the majority of the time was spent on the administration of the grants.  This should not happen going forward unless there are unforeseen circumstances.   
The report was accepted for noting by a unanimous show of hands by the Committee.

Report accepted for noting

	21/04
	ANNUAL AUDIT LETTER 2019/2020

	
	Michael Butler the Audit Manager of Mazars provided a summary of the 2019/2020 financial year Annual Audit Letter.   
The Audit Manager advised that he would provide a brief summary as this information had already been presented to the Committee in December as part of the Mazars Audit Completion Report.
The Audit had identified an unqualified position which is a good position to be in, only highlighting the Emphasis of Matter around Pension Assets and Buildings that were included within the Mazar Audit.  These issues were discussed within the previous Audit Completion Report.
The Committee was advised that the Value for Money Conclusion had also received an unqualified opinion and that this demonstrated that as Auditors they were satisfied with the arrangements that the Council have in place.
The Audit Manager advised that it was worth noting that looking forward to 2020/2021 the VFM regime and the Audit Code had slightly changed which meant that this would have an impact on the procedures and the way that Mazars adopt their audit approach.  
Instead of identifying a set of significant risks and reporting at the end of the process, there will be a rolling consideration.
Councillor Sissons asked the auditor to clarify the terms qualified and unqualified opinion for any members of the public who may be unfamiliar with the terms. 
The external auditor advised that an unqualified opinion is a clean opinion, as there are no issues or significant concerns with the accounts that the Council have produced and published.
A qualified opinion is used where the auditors, have concerns or do not agree with the Accounts.
Therefore for members of the public and the Committee, an unqualified position is the best position to be in.
The Emphasis of Matter paragraphs related to land and Buildings and Pensions are more a formality and a reporting mechanism as the wider market is outside of the Council’s control.  
The Chair queried recommendation 1 on the Value for Money Conclusion which mentioned “potential changes in Governance and Regulation over commercial investment”.   The Chair asked if the auditor could foresee any effect on governance and regulation that may mean that changes need to be made to Council procedures.
The external auditor responded that there have been some delays in receiving centrally produced guidance from the Ministry.  This could be attributed to Covid and that their focus has had to be elsewhere.  
However, there are a number of other reports available that have been issued over the last 12 months. Such as reports from the Public Accounts Committee and reports from the National Audit Office.  
The external auditor advised that they are awaiting the outcome of the centrally produced documents to see if there would be any specific requirements placed on the organisation.  .  
The Chair queried if there were likely to be any ratios applied to the number properties or the value of properties that a Council can hold?
Mark Surridge responded that he felt that it was important that the authority understood its own make up and its appetite and risk strategy to make sure that it is robust and reasonable.
The Head of Finance stated that at the next meeting of the Committee there would be an updated Investment Strategy which would highlight some of the areas that have been mentioned by the external auditor.  This update will be brought to the Committee in February 2021.
The report was accepted for noting with a unanimous show of hands.

Report accepted for noting.

	21/05
	LOCAL GOVERNMENT & SOCIAL CARE OMBUDSMAN – ANNUAL REPORT

	
	The Corporate Customer Service Manager provided an update on the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman Annual Report.
The Committee was informed that the report detailed feedback received from the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman concerning complaints received regarding Mansfield District Council and the decisions made, in the financial year 2019/20.
The Officer summarised the report and provided detail concerning the numbers of complaints received in the financial year 2019/20.  A total of 16 complaints were received against Mansfield District Council.  1 complaint was upheld in part by the Ombudsman and suggestions were made on how the Council could resolve the complaint.  This complaint had already been reported to the Committee in the previous year’s report and the complaint remained open in 2019/20.
The Officer informed the Committee the result of the Ombudsman’s review of the complaints received. 1 complaint was not upheld, 5 were closed, 5 referred back for local resolution.   This would be because the Ombudsman did not feel that the correct processes had been followed by the complainant prior to taking the step of contacting the Ombudsman.
The Committee was advised that in these circumstances the Customer would be advised that they should contact the Council and allow them to resolve the complaint through the Council’s own Complaint Procedures. In 2 out of the 16 complaints the Ombudsman provided the customer with advice or explained their next steps. 1 complaint has not received a final decision and 1 decision could not be investigated as the Ombudsman was provided with insufficient detail, the case was therefore reported as incomplete/invalid.
The Committee was advised that the Ombudsman does not usually provide any complaint information in circumstances where they have referred the customer back for local resolution or where they have provided advice or guidance.
At the time of the report 1 final decision had not been received on 1 complaint. The decision on this will come in the next report to the Committee.
The Corporate Customer Services Manager advised that an Appendix had been provided which contains more detail of the complaints.  The Officer advised that also provided was data for 2018/19 for comparison to the Committee.  A total of 14 complaints were made to the Ombudsman, only one of the complaints was upheld.  (This complaint was the same complaint as that which was carried forward to 2019/20). This complaint has now been resolved.
The Officer advised that there was a range of information that the Ombudsman provide on their website that the Committee may find useful, including statistics and data for each authority’s compliance and recommendations that have been made by the Ombudsman.
The Officer further advised the Committee of a website that provides scrutiny committees and Councillors with information.  The report contains the link to the website.
Councillor Andy Sissons commented that the Ombudsman Report being an Annual Report, can include items from the previous year.  If there was an item that was outstanding, and the Committee was not advised of this until the next Annual Report, then there could be a considerable delay before the Committee was informed about the complaint.
The Member queried if it would be possible to have an Interim Report when the decision has been made so that it is reported in a timelier manner.  A report that could be brought back to the Committee.
The Corporate Customer Services Manager stated that the Complaint was made to the Ombudsman in March just prior to the first lockdown.  The Local Government Ombudsman did take a decision around April that they would not be investigating any complaints because they appreciated that the Councils would not have the time or resource to look at these due to the issues caused by Covid 19.
The Officer advised that the report normally was available around July/August the Officer felt that Ombudsman potentially would not have the time to process it.
The Officer advised that this would be investigated to ascertain if there were any outstanding complaints awaiting decisions that overlap and these would be brought forward to the Committee.
Councillor David Smith asked if complaints were received about Officers, who the complainant should be directed to.  
The Officer responded that there was an online form that customers can complete if they are dissatisfied with any part of the service that they receive.  
The Committee was informed that there was in place a 2 part complaint process.  A stage 1 complaint would be investigated by the Line Manager of the specific service and if the customer was still unhappy after the result of the Stage 1 process response received, they could then escalate it to Stage 2 and that would be investigated on by the Head of Service.  If the complainant was still unhappy then the Customer would be advised to make a report to the Ombudsman.
The Chair queried if the Corporate Customer Services Manager felt that the current procedures were correct.  
The Chair queried if the staff needed to be made more aware of the Complaint Procedures to help minimise complaints.
The Officer responded that all of the information is available on the Intranet for staff and the Internet for Customers.  The Officer stated that all employees should be aware of the Complaints Process.  The Officer stated that it could be of benefit to refresh this with staff periodically. Customer complaints can be taken via the telephone and or email as well as by completion of online form.  It is encouraged that customers put their complaints in writing to ensure that the essence of the complaint i.e. the customers own words are used.
The Chair queried further if front line staff would benefit from more training.
The Officer responded that the Customer Services Team are fully aware of how to deal with a complaint.  For the wider employees the information could be republished to ensure that all employees are aware.
The Head of Law and Governance stated that it would only be Senior Members of staff that would be involved in considering a Stage 1, and a Head of Service would look at a Stage 2 complaint.; all officers are aware of the response that they are expected to provide to members of the public and the standards that are upheld at the Council.  The Manager of the Service and Head of Service are aware of how the complaints process works.  The Corporate Customer Services Manager updated the Policy recently and it was circulated to the Officers at that time.
The Chair queried that as the Ombudsman had made the decision to not process complaints if the Officer was aware if any back log of complaints was anticipated.
The Officer replied that this was not something that she was aware of and that it did not appear to be the case.  Complaints from the Ombudsman are still coming through but that there has not been an influx of them coming through.
The report was accepted for noting by a unanimous show of hands.


Report accepted for noting.

	21/06
	REVIEW OF PROCEDURE FOR DEALING  WITH COMPLAINTS REGARDING BREACH OF THE CODE OF CONDUCT FOR MEMBERS 

	
	The Head of Law and Governance informed the Committee that the report set out the procedures for dealing with Members complaints when Members have breached the Code of Conduct.
The Committee was reminded that in 2019 the Committee on Standards in Public Life (CSPL) issued a report, within that report were several best practice recommendations to Councils.  The recommendations were on how they should amend their procedures to ensure that there was best practice in place to deal with Members complaints.
Some of the recommendations require legislative changes, however, others can be considered for implementation as part of the Councils existing arrangements.
The CSPL contacted all local authority Chief Executives late last year, asking for an update on the Councils progress to implement the best practice recommendations.
The Head of Law and Governance advised the Committee that a response was submitted as attached at Appendix 1.  In late December 2019 the Local Government Association, issued a new draft code of Conduct.  This was an opportunity to be consider the recommendations made in the CSPL report, so that consideration could be given as to if any changes should be made to the Councils existing arrangements for dealing with Member Complaints.
The Head of Law and Governance advised the Committee that after reviewing the CSPL recommendations 3 recommendations were identified that could be implemented to improve the Councils existing arrangements.
The recommendations were:
[bookmark: _GoBack]1)	Adding a clear and straightforward public interest test against which allegations are filtered
2)	Ensuring that the wording that is included on a Decision Notice is set out within our existing arrangements.  Practically this is already done, however it isn’t already contained within the Councils arrangements. The only change is that this process is now documented.
3)	Is to add wording to encourage that any formal standards complaints about the conduct of a Parish Councillor towards a Clerk are made by the Chair or Parish Council as a whole rather than the Clerk in all but exceptional circumstances.  The Head of Law and Governance advised that this is a rare occurrence and within the past 18 months none have been received at all.  It is appropriate however, to incorporate the best practice wording into the Councils arrangements.
In the review of the procedures, and looking at the best practice recommendations the Head of Law and Governance considered if there should be any other changes to the Councils arrangements and proposed 7 changes that are summarised within the report.  
The Head of Law and Governance clarified the recommendation and reasons therein for the recommendations:
i)	To specify that complaints are in writing.  This helps the authority to understand what the allegation are in respect of the complaint concerning the Members conduct.   This does not mean that complaints will only be accepted in writing, as from an equality perspective if that person was unable to write then this would be facilitated.
ii)	To specify the complaints the Monitoring Officer is entitled to dismiss at the outset.  These complaints for example would be a complaint received against an Officer, a complaint received against a Service, a complaint relating to an unelected Member either pre or post-election.   These types of complaint would be dismissed automatically as the Code would not apply in these circumstances.
iii)	To specify how complaints to criminal behaviour are deal with.  The Monitoring Officer clarified further by stating that if a complaint was received that related to criminal behaviour this would be referred onto the Police, and no further investigation would take place by the authority until the Criminal investigation had been concluded.  
iv)	To specify how anonymous complaints are dealt with.  The Officer explained that anonymous complaints would not be encouraged.  As it is important that the Member who have had a complaint against them have the opportunity to understand what the complaint was and who it relates to.  Without that information it would be very difficult for the Member to be able to give a full and complete response to the allegations.  This does not mean that an anonymous allegation would not be accepted however, there would need to be strong reasons for the complaint to be anonymous.
v)	 To specify that only complaints relating to alleged conduct occurring within the previous six months would be considered (unless these were in exceptional circumstances). It is important that the time period in which complains are considered are reasonable, so that Members are able to recall when an incident has happened.  If complaints accepted are 12 – 18 months old, it would be very difficult to get accurate accounts of what had happened, particularly from the subject Member or potentially from witnesses. 
vi)	To specify how multiples complaints relating to the same event are dealt with.   The Officer stated that for example 6 complaints were received relating to the same 1 incident, relating to the same Member, it would result in potentially taking 1 complaint forward for investigation, with the other complaints being considered as witness statements of the incident.  Not all complaints would be taken for individual investigation.  This is about using resources appropriately.  Each of these complaints would be resolved with their own Decision Notice at the end of the process, but they would not all be taken forward for investigation.
vii)	To specify the considerations of the Monitoring Officer may take into account in speaking to resolve a complaint informally. To clarify  the Head of Law and Governance advised that this was added due to prior experience with other Authorities, whereby a complaint was made, the subject Member was spoken to, that subject Member accepted that their behaviour had been interpreted in such a way that they were happy to give an apology.  However, the complainant does not want to accept the apology and wants to insist on this going forward for investigation.  It is important that the Monitoring Officer is able to consider whether or not if it is appropriate to go forward with an investigation or if following consultation with the Independent person, this should be determined to be resolved there.   The subject Member would issue the apology, and irrespective of the fact that the complainant may not be happy with the response the matter would be drawn to a conclusion.
The Monitoring Officer stated that the proposed changes were attached as an Appendix, and the track changes had been left in so that the Committee was able to see the actual changes proposed on each of the recommendations.
The Monitoring Officer advised that the recommended option was to review the amendments and to make comments and recommendations to Council.  This would be determined at a future Council meeting.
Alternatively, the Committee could determine to appoint a Working Group of Members to consider the proposed amendments, and report back to the Committee for future determination and recommendation to Council.
Or the option not to review the existing procedure.
Councillor Brian Lohan queried if a complaint was received against a Member, if the Member would be contacted and would this complaint be kept confidential until the complaint had been investigated.
The Head of Law and Governance confirmed that any complaints received would be kept confidential during the investigation, because it would not be known at that stage if the complaint was valid or not.  
It would only be made public following the completion of an investigation.  If it was found that the Member had breached the Member Code of Conduct, there was provision within the Council arrangements for a Notice to be placed on the Councils website identifying what the breach was etc.
The Chair asked for clarification on page 53, point 22 regarding what was meant by “the MO determines that it should remain confidential,” what was the guidance for being confidential or was this down to the Monitoring Officer’s discretion?
The Monitoring Officer responded that it would be a matter of discretion however, it would be a conversation that would be had with the Independent Person, in terms of taking that decision.  It would also be subject to that individual case, as if there were unique or specific circumstances related to a complaint that the Monitoring Officer felt would be disproportionate to be made public this would be considered.  This is not the norm, however, it is worth adding to make it clear that there are some exceptional circumstances that it may be necessary to withhold information or to make the statement confidential.
The Chair asked for further information concerning the aforementioned Independent Person previously referred to.
The Head of Law and Governance informed the Committee that there were 2 independent persons as per the recommendation as set out within the CSPL Report.  
The Independent Persons are appointed, and have nothing to do with the authority, they are available for Members to speak to if they are the subject of a complaint, and the Independent persons also work with the Monitoring Officer in terms of assessing complaints.  As the Committee will see the last item on the Agenda is the Member Complaints that have been received.  All of these complaints have been discussed with the Independent person, in terms of determining how the authority would take the complaint forward.    This therefore ensures that the Decision is not solely determined by the Monitoring Officer it is a joint decision on how the Council proceed with the matter.
Councillor Andy Sissons commented that he felt that the sanctions that were in place were not sufficient if a Member did seriously breach the Code of Conduct, unless of course the issue was a criminal matter.   The Member queried if there was any news on any harsher sanctions being implemented against Councillors who seriously breach the Code of Conduct apart from the naming and shaming of the Councillor in question.
The Head of Law and Governance referred the members of the Committee to the back of the Procedure, and advised that the sanctions were set out there.  
The ability to suspend or disqualify members was removed and there is currently no plan for this to be reintroduced.  The Consultation exercise that happened last year on the CSPL Report and Draft Member Code did identify that the majority of authorities found that they had sufficient sanctions to deal with Code of Conduct complaints.
Andrew Hill commented that having looked at the recommendations that had been made in terms of transparency and fairness that he felt that these should all be welcomed, as they were all good solid and positive steps forward to strengthen an already good procedure. 
The Independent Member did not feel that a Working Group would be necessary as he was not sure if this would add any validity to this.
The Chair agreed with the Independent Member and stated that he did not feel that a Working Group would be necessary for these recommendations.  The Chair stated that there could be a vote on the amendments that have been put forward by the Monitoring Officer and without the need to have a Working Group.  The Chair asked if other Committee Members were in agreement with this.
Proposer – Councillor Roger Sutcliffe, seconder Councillor Ann Norman, a unanimous show of hands by the Committee accepted the recommendations.

RECOMMENDATION TO THE COUNCIL:
(i)	That the Council consider the proposed amendments to the existing Procedure for Dealing with Complaints regarding breaches of the Code of Conduct for Members.

	21/07
	LGA MODEL CODE OF CONDUCT

	
	The Head of Law and Governance issued a revised Model Member Code of Conduct at the end of December 2020.  This Committee was one of the first authorities to receive this.  This report followed on from the Consultation exercise that the Committee was involved in last year.  The Committee were reminded that the questions were discussed as part of the Consultation on how the Authority were to respond to the Consultation.
The response was submitted and following this the new Model Code of Conduct has been introduced.
The Model Code was attached as an Appendix to the report.  One of the recommendations in the report was that on an annual basis authorities should consult with stakeholders, neighbouring authorities, Parish Councils and the Public on their Code of Conduct.
The Head of Law and Governances proposal was that the content of the report be noted, and that the Committee invite comments on this, those comments would be then fed back into this authority for consideration for how the Committee wants to proceed with this Model Code.
The best practice recommendations were set out within the report for the Committee’s information.
The Chair asked the Head of Law and Governance to outline how long this report stage would take, and if this would come back to this Committee before going to Full Council?
The Head of Law and Governance confirmed that the Chair was correct that the report would come back to this Committee and then go onto Full Council.  It was suggested that a period of 4 weeks be used to give the public ample opportunity to consider the Code, and then the authority would send this to the Parish Councils for any comments.  The Head of Law and Governance stated that it would be surprising if neighbouring authorities provided comments as all neighbouring authorities are receiving this new Model Code of Conduct at this time.  
The Head of Law and Governance advised that it is for each authority to determine how they want to deal with the Code or if they want to amend their existing code at all.  However, they may be interest from the public or other stake holder groups and Members may wish to consider these comments.
Proposer Councillor Terry Clay and Seconded by Councillor Ann Norman for the Consultation and the report to be accepted for noting.
There was a unanimous show of hands for both the Consultation and acceptance of the report for noting by the Committee,

RESOLVED:
(i)	That the Committee notes the content of the report; and 
(ii) 	That comments of Warsop Parish Council, the public, community organisations and neighbouring authorities be invited on both the Council’s existing Code of Conduct and the LGA’s Model Code of Conduct; 


	21/08
	CODE OF CONDUCT COMPLAINTS REPORT 

	
	The Head of Law and Governance provided an update to the Committee on the Code of Conduct Matters that were received in the last 12 months.
The report was in relation to complaints that have been received concerning allegations against Members for breaches in Code of Conduct.
The Head of Law and Governance advised that there had been a total of 7 complaints received against Members over the last 12 months.  
The Committee was informed that the complaints were included in the Appendix and were anonymised because the complaints had not been progressed.   The Council’s Independent Person was consulted on all of the complaints and had agreed with the decision not to proceed in each case.
All of the complaints received were of a low level and were found not to have breached the Code of Conduct.  There was one that could have been classed as a breach of the Code of Conduct, but was classed as being of a very trivial nature and therefore did not warrant any further investigation.  This complaint was also reviewed by the Independent Person who agreed that it did not warrant any further investigation.
The Head of Law and Governance advised that the complaints had been made by members of the public and other Members.
The Head of Law and Governance stated that that there were no significant areas of concern.
It is worth noting that some of the complaints were from of members of the public who had not necessarily received the response that they would have wanted to receive and the complaints were not related to breaches of the Code of Conduct.
Councillor Roger Sutcliffe referred to note no MDC2020-05 – and queried the sentence “The Member was not acting in his capacity as a Councillor at the time of the alleged disrespectful behaviour”. The Member asked for clarification on this. Councillor Sutcliffe felt that even if the Member was not acting as a Councillor at the time the, Member should still show respect.
The Head of Law and Governance responded that the Code of Conduct only applied to the periods when a Member was acting in their capacity as a District Councillor. The behaviour within this case the Monitoring Officer did not consider to be disrespectful in any event.  Whilst there was a difference of opinion it was not in itself disrespectful behaviour.  However, the complainant was obviously unhappy with the situation as opposed to the response that was received.  The Monitoring Officer advised that the Code of Conduct only applied where the Councillor was acting in their capacity of Councillor and that the Monitoring Officer does not have jurisdiction when the person was not acting as a Councillor.  I.e. not wearing their Councillor hat or acting in their Councillor role. 
Meggie Morgan Independent Member stated that she was aware that the details were anonymised in terms of the complaints on the report, however as no further action was taken asked if there any way that a Member could ask to have the details removed?
The Monitoring Officer replied that as the details were anonymised to ensure that individuals could not be identified from the report.  That it is important that all complaints received were documented and a record kept of how the complaints were resolved.  
It is important that the complaints received are reported to the Committee so that the Committee can have assurance of Member conduct the Members are aware of all complaints logged irrespective of the complaint outcome.
Councillor Andy Sissons queried that in the role of Monitoring Officer, if there was anything that might be useful in terms of Member Development, particularly for new Members?  Were there any lessons learnt for future reference?
The Monitoring Officer advised that opportunities for further Development were always considered. However, none of the complaints logged showed any particular theme, there was no recurring factor.  However, it is important to ensure that new Members are given training on how to liaise with members of the public and also particularly social media.
The Chair queried how Mansfield District Council’s Members Conduct compared with other Authorities regarding Member behaviour.
The Monitoring Officer advised that she had worked for 5 local authorities including this one and that she would felt that the standards of Member behaviour were very high.  The Monitoring Officer had no concerns regarding Member behaviour.
The Chair stated that this was reassuring to know.  
The report was for noting and was accepted by the meeting by a unanimous show of hands.

Report accepted for noting.
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